1341. Get Acquainted Session/Special Topics Discussions: Reference in the New Age.  We asked the group to introduce themselves and to indicate whether they have a reference desk or not or a combined service point.  I tried to keep “score,” but there ended up being such a spectrum of situations that they couldn’t be categorized.  There were essentially as many models as there were institutions represented.  Some are using chat, some aren’t.  Some centralize the reference services, some don’t.  Some with combined service points continue to separate functions, while others have all staff and students doing all functions, at least at the basic reference/referral level.  Several mentioned the need to have reference staff within earshot to step in on more difficult reference interactions.
One institution provided “Reference a la Cart,” literally using a hot dog cart.  Another institution has a combined Engineering and Fine Arts library, using LIS students to staff the desk.  Some institutions reported holding reference hours within the departments.  One institution has “information points” scattered across campus with Skype connections to the library.  One institution has a wireless “call button” to request assistance when the reference desk gets busy. A couple participants mentioned roving librarians, especially in writing centers or cafes.  
Several institutions reported using or developing or hoping to develop reference competencies for students and staff.  This is very important where service points are combined, and competencies need to include circulation functions, as well as reference functions.  At least one institution had formal “basic,” “intermediate,” and “advanced” levels of competencies.  Some include behavioral competencies.  At least one institution reported union difficulties with broad competencies and the “job for which they were hired.”  Others indicated that employees appreciated the opportunities for growth.  One library has a probationary period for students.  Some programs include quizzes and mentoring in the training.  Several mentioned the need for continual practice to reinforce competencies.  

With non-traditional reference staff handling initial contacts, a need was recognized for appropriate knowledge of referrals.  One participant suggested there might be a “reward system” for appropriate referrals.  At least one institution reported that they had difficulty with referrals, since they were not allowed to ask for any personal contact information from patrons, even if volunteered.
The discussion ranged into the related topic of Personal Librarians or Liaisons.  Most reported at least some use by patrons of subject librarians.  Some participants indicated that they have been cited in acknowledgments.  Word-of-mouth marketing seems to work best to promote services.  Some liaisons have arranged for “3-minute commercials” in the graduate seminars.

